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Check out our website at www.cthorsecouncil.org 

 

2011 Year End NEWSLETTER 
 

Hello Everyone, 
 

Now that fall has ended and winter has begun, we can take some time hopefully to repair and 
clean our tack and still get out on the trails. . .  Below are some highlights to our newsletter 
 

CHC HOLDS ELECTIONS FOR 2012 – 2014  
Our elections were held at the December meeting.  For a list of all CHC Officers, Board of Directors 
and Committee Chairs, please go to Page 27. 

 

2012 CHC CALENDARS AVAILABLE 
Our photo contest conjured up some really nice photos and again we have our 2012 CHC Calendar 
available for sale.  Please contact: Laurianne Goulet CTHorse911@cthorsecouncil.org  860-997-6434 
or come to our next meeting – Tuesday, February 7th at 7:30 at Northeast Utilities in Berlin.  
 

 2012 CHC Membership Dues are due 
Your support is what keeps the Connecticut Horse Council able to fight for the rights of horse 
owners in the State of Connecticut with trails issues, zoning, and legislative issues. 
The 2012 application is on page 25-26 
 

 EQUESTRIANS OUT ON TRAILS CLEARING STORM DAMAGE 
As you know, our trails have been devastated by the two storms we had.  Much of the damage has 
made trails unsafe for travel and/or has cut off any access to them.   CHC Volunteer Horse Patrol 
members and other equestrian organizations have been out on the trails around the state, putting in 
over 400 hours to clear them, and yet much more still needs to be done.  See pages 3-4 for more 
details. 

CT TRAILS DAY EVENTS – PLAN AHEAD 
This is also the time equestrians start planning their spring and summer events.  As always CHC asks 
individual and organizations to plan CT Trails Day Events.   The Event can be held on Saturday June 
2nd or Sunday June 3rd.  In order to advertise your event in the CT Trails Day Booklet, that is 
distributed state wide, your listing must be received by January 31st.  See page 5. 
 

 

ECONOMIC IMPACT OF CT STATE PARKS AND FORESTS 

Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP) and the Connecticut Center for 
Economic Analysis (CCEA) release study highlighting … 

More than $1 Billion Spent by Residents and Visitors in 2010 see pages 9-10 
 

Have a Fun and Safe Winter !   

http://www.cthorsecouncil.org/membership
mailto:LGoulet1@comcast.net
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Submitted by Diane Ciano 
 

 
 

Your CHC Representation around the state… 
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EQUESTRIANS OUT ON TRAILS CLEARING STORM DAMAGE 
 

Reports of over 400 hours of trail clearing has been done by the CT Horse Council‟s Volunteer 
Horse Patrol members around the state. Members have been out on the trails clearing logs, fallen 
trees and debris from the late summer hurricane Irene and the October storm Alfred, both of which 
devastated trails around the state and have halted access to many of the trails on state, municipal 
and land trust properties. Much of the damage has made trails unsafe for travel and/or has cut off 
any access to them. 
 
  In addition, CHC reports that there is considerable amount of hours done by the equestrian 
community that has been reported through organizations belonging to the CHC. Newtown Bridle 
Lands Association, Middlebury Bridal Lands Association, Lower CT River Valley Horsemen 
(LCRVHC), Granby Horse Council and Pomfret Horse & Trail Association are just a few of the 
organizations that have reported having volunteer crews out on the trails.  
There is still much work to be done, which will continue on through the winter and spring months. 
   
 Some quick reports: 
VHP members on the Bissell Trail in Windsor with four outings with totaling 86 hours!  The entire trail 
was impassable with large downed trees, vines and debris.  See next page for pictures of work crew. 
 
Granby Horse Council & VHP members have put in over 125 hours at Salmon River Park in Granby.  
GHC had a work party of 25 at one of two organized trail clearings and report that the trials are clear 
from the Rte. 20 parking lot to the fields and that you can ride the full loop now. 
 
LCRVHC VHP members Melissa Evarts, Lynda Perry, Kristen Elliott Leas and her husband reported 
over 100 hours in the Cockaponset SF and Clinton Land Conservation Land Trust properties. 
 
VHP member Ginger Tullai reports over 23 hours spent clearing trails on the Airline Greenway, 
Machimoodus State Park and Salmon River State forest.  More trail clearing is needed. 
 
Other VHP members have reported trail clearing at Larkin Bridle Trail, Mattatuck SF, Natchaug, SF, 
Goodwin SF & Shenipsit SF and Tarrywile Park in Danbury. 

 
  Other reports are waiting to come in from the VHP members and year end totals of Patrol Hours, 
Trail Maintenance hours and statistics will be available in our Spring Newsletter. 
 
        If you or your organization plan to clear trails please remember to have PERMISSION  
FROM THE LAND OWNER and to THINK SAFETY FIRST! 
 
          Please contact Diane Ciano with a report so that we can keep tract of the hours.  Include 
the location, number of people on project and hours spent.  If you need help in getting 
permission, please also contact Diane for help.  Also please remember to wear safety 
equipment and take some pictures! 
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BISSELL TRAIL CLEAN UP 

 
BISSEL TRAIL CREW: Vevette Greenberg, Gary Rutkauskas, Judy Beliveau, Marcia Sigman,  
Meg Sautter, Randy Olmstead, KoyboyKen Forcier. Not pictured: Diane Ciano, Denise Ciano 
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CT TRAILS DAY EVENTS – PLAN AHEAD 
 

Below is information on CT Trails Day and how to register your event.  
 Please also let Diane Ciano of CHC Trails Committee Chair know of your event 

and we will post it on our website calendar. 

 

Register Events NOW for Connecticut Trails Day 
Deadline is January 31, 2012 

 
The 2012 Connecticut Trails Day Celebration will take place June 2 and 3, 2012. Last year Connecticut once 

again hosted the largest celebration in the nation with 193 registered events in 115 towns on over 500 miles of 

trails.  Let’s make 2012’s celebration even bigger and better! 

 

Submit your event(s), using our easy online form at www.ctwoodlands.org/CT-TrailsDay2012-

Registration.  Registrations must be received by Tuesday, January 31, 2012 in order to be included in the 

popular Connecticut Trails Day Booklet. Submissions received after that date will only be listed on our website. 

2012 marks the 20th year that the Connecticut Forest & Park Association has coordinated the Connecticut Trails 

Day Celebration. Through this unique community collaboration, Connecticut towns, parks, friends groups, 

land trusts, watershed associations, and others are able to showcase their trails, staff, volunteers, and hard work 

to thousands of people while promoting healthy, outdoor recreation. 

 

Don’t let your community miss out on the fun! Plan a Connecticut Trails Day event or encourage your town 

leaders and organizations to host one in your area.  Contact CFPA at info@ctwoodlands.org or (860) 346- 

TREE,  if you have questions or need a printed registration form. Thank you in advance for making the 2012 

celebration a great success! 

 

CT Trails Day Guidelines 
• Events must take place on Saturday, June 2 or 

Sunday, June 3, 2012 

• We cannot accept events that charge a fee 

• Hikes, walks, trail runs, rides, paddles, and 

trail work parties are welcome 

• Bike and equestrian rides must be held on 

authorized multi-use trails; participants are 

required to wear an approved helmet 

• Paddle participants are required to wear an approved 

personal flotation device 

• Events registered by Tuesday, January 31, 2012 

will be included in the CT Trails Day Booklet 

• Event leaders will be supplied with a CT 

Trails Day Packet, which includes a CT Trails 

Day Booklet, sign-in sheet, and T-shirt (if selected on the registration form) 

16 Meriden Road 
Rockfall, Connecticut 06481 
T 860.346.TREE 
F 860.347.7463 
info@ctwoodlands.org 
www.ctwoodlands.org 

http://www.ctwoodlands.org/CT-TrailsDay2012-Registration
http://www.ctwoodlands.org/CT-TrailsDay2012-Registration
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Welcome New Volunteer Horse Patrol Coordinator 
 
Jan Collins has volunteered to be the Coordinator for Goodwin State Forest. She is an active member 
of the Friends of Goodwin Forest and is working on a better route to get the 15 mile loop trail from the 
Lost Silver Mine Horse Camp at Natchaug SF to the Goodwin SF approved and marked. 
 

Jan is also the CHC-VHP Coordinator for the DEEP Shenipsit Area, which includes the towns of 
Enfield, Somers, Stafford, Union, Woodstock, East Windsor, Ellington, Willington, Ashford, Vernon, 
Tolland, East Hartford. There are 2 STATE PARKS: Bigelow Hollow (513 acres) & Scantic River - (784 
acres) and 2 STATE FORESTS: Nipmuck (9,214 acres) - Nye Holman (841 acres) - Shenipsit (6,962 
acres). There are also 3 Wildlife Management Areas: Belding WMA (282) -Charter Marsh WMA (242) - 
Kollar WMA (911).  Town owned trails in Somers are also available for horseback riding.  
 

In addition to this, Jan is our CHC Representative for the CT Greenways Council.  Greenways report on  
is on page 8.  Jan serves on the CT Equine Advisory Council as well as the DEEP Recreational Trails 
Program (RTP) Advisory Committee Board with Diane Ciano, to oversee the program funding. 
 

Welcome NEW PATROL HORSES 
Congratulations to Lynda Perry, Meg Sautter, Ginger Tullai and Denise Ciano 

 

                   
      Lynda Perry and her Arabian Jackson                                  Meg Sautter on her Tennessee Walker Dunn Armed aka “Mac” 

                               
             Ginger Tullai’s Icelandic Horse “Dunny”                                      Denise Ciano and her Paint Quarter Horse  
                                                                                                                           Doublesans Scoot N' Rouge aka “Suzie” 
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Your CHC Representation around the state…  
 
 

 
A web page has been set up about the Council, its goals and accomplishments on their website.  You can 
access this website from the CHC website under the heading of “Trails” or go directly to: 

http://www.ct.gov/dep/cwp/view.asp?a=2707&q=438826&depNav_GID=1642 
 
Meetings for 2012 have been set on a quarterly basis.  Tuesdays 6:00PM:  March 13th, June 12th,  
September 11th and December 11th.  They are held at Northeast Utilities in Berlin.   
 
The CT Equine Advisory Council has been instrumental in keeping communications open with the equestrian 
community, DEEP and CFPA.   Discussions revolve around updates on working arrangements with DEEP – 
marking designated multiple use trails with yellow diamonds in Shenipsit, Natchaug, Pachaug and Goodwin 
State forests, updates on work completed by CHC regarding the RTA funding through DEEP on the 
renovations to the Lost Silver Mine Horse, legislation, Discussions also include DEEP Statewide Outdoor 
Recreation Plan, Recreational Trails Program, CT Greenways Council and other pertinent issues. 
Council woman Ruth Beardsley is working on gathering information for a Trail Surface Study,  
 
The website is updated by Laurie Giannotti, CT Department of Environmental & Energy Protection Liaison. Our 
recent goal is to post past meeting minutes up in an archive file from the website.  

 
The public is always welcome to attend.  You may also contact any of the Council members if there are any 
equestrian issues you would want to have addressed. 
 

 

 
Picture of Council Members appointed by the 5 Congressional Districts; 

Front row: Meg Sautter (1
st 

- Newington), Diane Ciano (5
th
 - Plymouth), Ruth Beardsley (3

rd 
- Bethany), 

Back row: Jan Collins (2
nd

 - Somers), Laurie Giannotti, CT Department of Environmental & Energy Protection Liaison 
Judy Beliveau, ( 4

th
 - Oxford), Leslie Lewis, CT Forest & Park Association / minority leader of the Senate, 
Missing from Photo, Amy Stegall, President, CT Horse Council 

http://www.ct.gov/dep/cwp/view.asp?a=2707&q=438826&depNav_GID=1642
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Your CHC Representation around the state…  
 

 
 

 
Connecticut Greenways Council 2011 Designations and Awards 
  
The annual Connecticut Greenways Day was held on Friday October 21st in Andover, CT at the site of the new 
covered bridge on the Hop River State Park Trail.  Five new Greenways were designated and several 
Greenway awards bestowed on deserving recipients. 
 
For more info on CT Greenways go to:   
http://www.ct.gov/dep/cwp/view.asp?a=2707&q=323858&depNav_GID=1704 
 

Canterbury’s Quinebaug River Corridor – This greenway is a continuance of CT‟s previously 

designated “Quinebaug River Multipurpose Trail” in Brooklyn/Killingly and the Trolley Trail in Plainfield. 

Designation of Canterbury‟s section of this greenway is felt to be the Town‟s next natural step in 

promoting stewardship, conservation and education of Canterbury‟s best natural resource.  

 

Litchfield Community Greenway, Litchfield – The Litchfield Community Greenway is a part of a larger 

plan first proposed by the Town of Litchfield Plan of Conservation and Development, which was adopted in 

2007. That plan proposes a system of walking trails linking the village centers and recreational resources 

of the town. The current Greenway‟s focus is to develop the old Shepaug Railroad bed into a recreational 

trail. Visit the greenway website: http://www.litchfieldcommunitygreenway.com/ 

 

Pomperaug River Greenway, Woodbury – Through the auspices of the Pomperaug River Watershed 

Coalition, the Town of Woodbury has developed a Pomperaug River Greenway Plan (including the 

Nonnewaug and Weekeepeemee Rivers) that preserves the rivers‟ environmental integrity and maximizes 

benefits to residents. The newly designated greenway system protects natural resources, connects 

existing protected areas and provides access to the outdoors. 

 

Scantic River Greenway (extension), South Windsor – This is an extension of the 2010 designation 

of the Scantic River Greenway in East Windsor. It is a 2.5 mile section of the Scantic River from the East 

Windsor town line to the Connecticut River in South Windsor. This section is a very important natural 

resource in South Windsor, encompasses some of the richest history in the region, and will expand on 

existing multi-use, non-motorized, trail systems and waterways. The entire Scantic River is now an Official 

CT Greenway. For more information visit: Scantic River Watershed 

 

Shetucket River Greenway - The Shetucket River is recognized by federal, state, local and private 

agencies as a valuable wildlife habitat for a rich diversity of aquatic and terrestrial plants and animals. The 

natural, historic and recreational resources enjoyed by communities are dependent upon the continued 

conservation along the river. This designation will facilitate natural resource protection on both sides of 

the Shetucket River as well as increasing public recreational opportunities. The participating communities 

in the Shetucket River Greenway will work to preserve the waters quality as well as the habitats within the 

greenway through community education and promotion of the natural, historic and recreation resources of 

the river corridor.  

http://www.ct.gov/dep/cwp/view.asp?a=2707&q=323858&depNav_GID=1704
http://www.litchfieldcommunitygreenway.com/
http://www.scanticriverwatershed.org/
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Connecticut Department of Energy & Environmental Protection 

 

 
 

 

December 9, 2011 

 

DEEP and CCEA Release Study Highlighting the Economic Impact of CT State Parks and Forests 

More than $1 Billion Spent by Residents and Visitors in 2010 

Connecticut‟s state parks and forests offer numerous outdoor recreation activities that are part of what 

makes Connecticut a special place to live – and a new study concludes they are also good for the 

economy.  

 

The Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP) today released an extensive analysis 

conducted by UConn‟s Connecticut Center for Economic Analysis (CCEA) showing that outdoor activities 

on state lands have an economic impact of more than $1 billion a year. The $1 billion represents the 

amount spent by state residents and visitors on a variety of outdoor activities including camping, 

boating, fishing and hunting.  

 

The study also concluded that: 

 For every dollar the state spends on the state park system, it receives an estimated $38 in 

economic activity.  

 Nearly 9,000 private sector jobs statewide result from the support of outdoor recreation 

pursuits. 

“It is no secret that Connecticut has some of the most beautiful state parks and forests in the country 

that provide countless outdoor recreational activities to our residents and visitors,” said DEEP 

Commissioner Daniel C. Esty. “This study now demonstrates that our parks and forests also make a 

significant contribution to our state‟s economy. With the support of Governor Malloy, the General 

Assembly, and all of our partners, DEEP works hard to maintain and improve our parks and forests for 

the enjoyment of all – and we now see from even a „bottom line‟ perspective that it is time and money 

well spent.” 

 

The study (The Economic Impact of State Parks, Forests and Natural Resources under the Management 

of the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection) is an economic impact analysis CCEA 

developed of the state‟s recreational activities including visits to state parks and forests, hunting, 

fishing, boating, and other sporting activities. Of the $1 billion spent on recreation, visitors to parks 

and forests spent $544 million in 2010 on general tourism activities in Connecticut such as lodging, 

meals, groceries, and other activities and goods during their stay.  

In addition, sports persons holding licenses and permits issued by DEEP spent the following amounts: 

 Fishing accounted for $264 million in expenditures  

 Hunting accounted for $100 million in expenditures  

 Recreational boating accounted for nearly $37 million in expenditures  
 $26.2 million came from skiing and attending educational and other venues 

The study also shows that the nearly 9,000 private sector jobs credited to the state parks system and 

associated recreational activities result in $343 million in personal income, estimated to grow to $595 

million in current dollars in 2020. Of that $343 million, $253 million is considered disposable income, 

increasing to $471 million by 2020. 

 

“The mission of CCEA is to provide exactly this kind of analysis, one that illuminates policy and budget 

choices,” said Fred Carstensen, Director, Connecticut Center for Economic Analysis. “In this specific 

case, the analysis is conservative, as it does not include all related activities, such as horseback riding, 

undertaken in state parks and forests, involving relative minor total expenditures, nor was all related 

travel Connecticut park and forest recreationalists undertook because the study limited travel distances 

to that of the closest available venue.” 

http://www.ct.gov/dep/lib/dep/outdoor_recreation/2011economicimpactstudy.pdf
http://www.ct.gov/dep/lib/dep/outdoor_recreation/2011economicimpactstudy.pdf
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Along with the tangible benefits DEEP-managed outdoor recreation opportunities create in the state, 

the CCEA report also found that DEEP‟s 250,000 acres of open space increases property values for 

those whose land borders or overlooks the state green spaces. In addition to the benefit to property 

owners, the increased property values generated an estimated $3.1 to $5.4 million to municipalities. 

 

“This study puts real data behind something we‟ve known for many years – the State Parks are both a 

bargain and a job creator for Connecticut,” said Eric Hammerling, Executive Director, Connecticut 

Forest and Parks Association. “The resources that are invested in maintaining the Park System (and 

we‟d like to see more) are returned many times over through enormous recreational, wildlife, 

educational, and economic benefits.” 

 

Background on CCEA 

The Connecticut Center for Economic Analysis, established in 1992, serves the people of Connecticut by 

improving their understanding of the state's economy -- past, present, and future. The Center focuses 

on providing timely information and reliable analyses about Connecticut‟s economy. The Center takes a 

long-term, strategic view of economic forces, and is objective and transparent in its execution and 

delivery.  

 
Your CHC Representation around the state… 

 

CHC Trails Committee Representation: 
 
Newtown Bridle Lands Association: 
Meg & Diane were guest speakers for the NBLA meeting.  They informed them about the CT Horse 
Council, the Volunteer Horse Patrol and Roadsafe Program, along with their recent presentation to 
the Norwalk River Trail (NRT) Greenway Committee.  Members were encouraged to become involved 
with NRT as the committee is looking for local equestrians that would be active and support the trail 
system. 
 
Two members of NBLA offered to create a Road Safe Power Point presentation for educational 
presentations, driving schools and to be put up on various websites. 

 

Front row: Judy Beliveau, Alesia DiFederico, Rebecca, back row: Meg Sautter, Gail Bunkowsky, Karen DeFriesse 
Dee Davis, Lucy Prybylski, Sally Fuergson, Diane Ciano, Jamie Wallace & KowboyKen  



11 

 

Your CHC Representation around the state…  

UPDATE…  NORWALK RIVER VALLEY TRAIL - ROUTE 7                                      

CHC-VHP members Diane Ciano, Meg Sautter and Michael Marcus spoke to the Norwalk River 
Greenway Committee members in Wilton CT.  CHC was invited to attend a meeting to give 
information on Trail requests for equestrian friendly trails   A short power point presentation was given 
showing pictures of various trails and activities, giving advice on water and bridge crossings, trail 
surfaces, the VHP program, etc.   
 
The NRVT committee is looking for local equestrians that would be active and support the trail 
system. 
 

CHC urges local equestrians to be vigilant and continue to make an effort to be in contact with the 

committee by attending their monthly meetings, staying in communication with the planners and 
getting on their newsletter list.  Please pass this information along to local town residents 

 For more info, go to www.nrvt-trail.com  You can sign up for the NRT Newsletter to keep informed 
about the trail, meetings, upcoming events and contact information.    

History: Five towns along the Super 7 corridor -- Danbury, Nowalk, Redding, Ridgefield and Wilton are 
planning the Norwalk River Valley Trail (NRVT), a Greenway that will provide a 27 mile route for cyclists, 
hikers, and walkers from Norwalk to Danbury.  

Events Gone By . . . 
 

The CHC/4-H Benefit Trail Ride was held on Saturday, October 22 in the UCONN forest/  We had 
gorgeous weather.  There were 15 riders, 4 were 4-Hers and their families and the UConn Equine 
Club sent quite a few students.  We were able to raise $145 for 4-H. 
 

 

http://www.nrvt-trail.com/
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Your CHC Representation around the state…  

 

UPDATE…  River Walk Trail – Windsor/Hartford 

In early 2011, members of the Connecticut Horse Council attended a hearing in 
Windsor regarding a State grant for a „river trail‟ from the Windsor boat launch south 
into Riverside Park in Hartford.   Several members of the Volunteer Horse Patrol have 
been riding and clearing trails in this area for a number of years.   We spoke in favor of 
the trail and requested it be built using the natural surface to enable equestrians to 
enjoy it. 

The Windsor Council approved the use of the grant and work began on the trail 
construction.  Much to our disappointment, the trail was being paved.  This issue was 
discussed at the Equine Advisory Commission meeting and we considered composing 
a letter requesting a side path for horses and runners.  Laurie Giannotti, DEEP 
Recreational Trails & Greenways Program informed the Equine Advisory Commission 
of her findings on this matter. The River Walk Trail on State Property is being paved 
from the boat launch south to Decker‟s Brook.  However, the Town and DEEP State 
Parks did consider and include (with an eye toward multi-user needs and 
environmental concerns) the needs of the equestrian community in the design.  As the 
attached site plan shows, an equestrian path (un-paved) is identified to the west and 
north of the paved trail.   
 
Thanks to this information, the EAC in cooperation with CHC and the Volunteer Horse 
Patrol,  will be composing and sending a letter of appreciation to the Mayor and Town 
Council of Windsor, and the DEEP Supervisor, Vin Messino. 
 

                                

 



13 

 

 

 
 

Horse Owner’s Corner: Winter Riding Tips 
Dr. Jenifer Nadeau, Equine Extension Specialist, UConn; Education Committee Chair 

 
Winter riding can be a real pleasure.  The pesky flies and mosquitoes are gone, there is crisp, cool air and your horse is 

feeling great! Taking the time to consider these tips, easily remembered by the acronym WINTER, can make it even more 
enjoyable. 

 

W – WATER can be a real problem in the winter time.  Making sure that horses drink enough water will keep them 

healthy, hydrated, and help prevent impaction colic.  Reduced water intake results in reduced feed consumption by 
horses. Studies have shown that horses prefer water that is not too cold.  A 2003 study by the University of Pennsylvania 
found that horses drank 41% more water when it was heated rather than when it was allowed to stay at near freezing 
temperatures.  
 

I – Winter is a great time to think about IMPROVEMENTS.  These can include attending a workshop or lecture about 

horses; reading a book about training, horse care or general horse knowledge; and/or looking into riding lessons or 
training for you and your horse. 
 

N – NUTRITION is also something that is good to get a handle on in the winter.  Often, horse owners will increase grain in 

the winter to provide horses with more energy, even though the horse may be doing less work. Instead, it is best to 
provide more forage; since the heat of fermentation will help keep your horse warm in colder temperatures and this more 
closely mimics the horse‟s evolutionary diet.  This is also a great time to practice body condition scoring.  There is a great 
module available for learning how to do this online at extension.org/horses. Body condition scoring the horse monthly will 
help you know when it is time to change your horse‟s diet or increase exercise. 
 

T – This is a great time to look over your horse‟s TACK and equipment.  You want to make sure that everything you are 

using is safe and comfortable for your horse.  Look at your halter – is it fraying, ripped, buckles torn out? Is it time for a 
replacement? Look at your bridle – is there a throatlatch? Are screws intact? Are buckles working? Are holes ripped out or 
tearing? Is the leather tearing or wearing?  Check your saddle – is the tree in good shape? On the English saddle, is the 
safety latch on your stirrups down and open so that your stirrup will slide off if you get hung up so that you will not be 
dragged?  Is the padding of your saddle even? Are there any sharp points on the underside of your saddle? Are your 
leather holes ripping out or tearing?  How is the stitching?  Are your pads clean and free of burrs, etc?  Do you need other 
equipment or tack that you don‟t have? 
 

E – Winter is also a great time to plan for EMERGENCIES.  Look over your barn and see how it can be made more fire 

safe.  Also, think about what you will do in the event of a power outage or blizzard. Do you have supplies on hand for 
keeping your barn safe for horses and people when it comes to ice, such as kitty litter?  Are your horses shod for snow or 
will you be making sure that snowballs don‟t build up in their hooves?  Do you have a disaster plan for tornadoes, 
blizzards, earthquakes, fires, floods? Now is a great time to put that down on paper and be prepared. 
 

R – Finally, winter is a great time to REEVALUATE.  Just like making a New Year‟s resolution, take a look at your barn 

and the land around it.  What would you like to change? Is it the stall doors, size of the stalls, your manure management 
and handling, your pasture, your rotational grazing system (or lack of one), your fencing, handling runoff, etc?  You can 
also reevaluate your horse‟s health care: the vaccinations you give, timing of them, your deworming program (is it time to 
switch to selective deworming)? 
 
I hope this information was useful to you.  If you have any questions about horse management, feel free to contact me at 
jenifer.nadeau@uconn.edu or (860) 486-4471 and check out our website at 
http://animalscience.uconn.edu/equine/extension/generalInformation.php.  
 
Here are some websites that may be of use to you when considering these topics: 
 
Body Condition Scoring Learning Lesson - http://www.extension.org/pages/11488/horsequest-learning-lesson:how-to-body-condition-
score-horses   
Horse Nutrition Articles - http://www.extension.org/category/horse_nutrition 
Horse Facility Articles - http://www.extension.org/category/horse_facilities 
Emergency Preparedness Help - http://www.aaep.org/health_articles_view.php?id=251 
CT Horse Environmental Awareness Program - http://easternrcd-ct.org/HEAP.htm  

 

mailto:jenifer.nadeau@uconn.edu
http://animalscience.uconn.edu/equine/extension/generalInformation.php
http://www.extension.org/pages/11488/horsequest-learning-lesson:how-to-body-condition-score-horses
http://www.extension.org/pages/11488/horsequest-learning-lesson:how-to-body-condition-score-horses
http://www.extension.org/category/horse_nutrition
http://www.extension.org/category/horse_facilities
http://www.aaep.org/health_articles_view.php?id=251
http://easternrcd-ct.org/HEAP.htm
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In the Moment 
by cathy sautter 
 
 
 

 
Patchwork straight-up rock walls 

Vanish into steel gray skies. 

White-knuckle roots tangle trees 

Beauty without excuses. 

 
Chill winds promise winter  

Absently, I brush gold leaves 

From your tousled mane and tail, 

Response without hesitation. 

 

Peppermints muzzled greedily. 

Soft lips on an opened palm. 

Your gooey slur tickles my heart; 

Love without expectation. 

 

Silent, in muted light 

Sharing earth and air. 

Life splayed out raw, 

Intense without apology. 

 

Red tailed hawks glide stealth 

Air waves ripple imagination 

Ideas unfettered breathe  

Freedom, without complications. 

 

Connections are real, 

Felt, not observed 

Moments to memories 

Joy without effort! 
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CHC MEMBERSHIP REPORT 

 
 Submitted by Carol Birdsey, Membership Chair 

 

HAPPY NEW YEAR TO YOU AND YOURS 
 

As an old year ends and a new one begins so begins a new membership year. If you have not 
renewed yet I hope you will consider renewing. We have not raised our membership fees and they 
are still a bargain. Your dues are used to further our work in keeping horses in Connecticut and 
making it possible for people to have them in their back yards. We work hard keeping track of 
legislative issues that will affect the horse community and keep the trails open for equestrian use. If 
you have already renewed Thank You. Ask your friends that you ride with if they are members and 
urge them to join also.  
 

 
2011 Equine Affair Report 
It was great to see so many members at Equine Affaire this year and to meet so many new people 
and have them join as members.  A big THANK YOU to everyone who helped at the booth. Amy 
Stegall, Ron Hocutt, Laurianne Goulet, Judy Beliveau,  Alesia DiFederico, Meg Sautter, and to Jane 
Baker & Craig Kaeser a special thank you for loading the truck, helping set up, break down, working 
at the booth and putting everything away.  Thanks to those of you that joined by mail or on line.  If I 
have forgotten anyone I apologize. 
Carol Birdsey 

 
Thanks and have a great New Year. 
Carol Birdsey 
Membership Chair 
 
 

 

The 2012 Membership Form is at the end of this newsletter. 
 
You can also download it from our website.  www.cthorsecouncil.org 
 
If you submit an online application, Please Note that you will still need to mail a 
check as our pay pal account has not been set up. 
 
Thank You 

 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.cthorsecouncil.org/
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Your support is what keeps the Connecticut Horse Council able to fight for the rights of horse 
owners in the State of Connecticut with trails issues, zoning, and legislative issues. 

 

Tell a friend about the CHC!         * = Volunteer Horse Patrol Members 
 

 

Individual Members 
 

Lorraine Amalavage-Seymour 
Josephine Barker-Plymouth 
Jane Bartosik-Sandy Hook 
Dave Basconi-Durham 

*Judy Beliveau-Oxford 

Carol Birdsey-Middletown 
Betsy Ann Brennan-Ansonia 
Melissa Brule-N. Grosverordale 
Liz Burne-Sharon 

*Sally Carter-Wallingford 

Susan Crawford-Hampton 
Dee Davis-Newtown 
Jamie Davis-Manchester 
Jessica Dempsy-Tolland 

*Alesia DiFederico-Oxford 

Michele Dubois-Burlington 
Renee Felter-Avon 
Heidi Finch-Roxbury 

*Ken Forcier-Oxford 

*Daisy Gmitter-Beacon Falls 

*Vevette Greenberg-Oxford 

Carla Hass-Middletown 

*Gina Labbe-Pomfret Center 

Waneta Lenk-Colchester 
Anna Lennard-Old Lyme 
Adrienne Malane-Hamden 
Teresa Mangini-Woodbury 

*Cheryl Mastele-Durham 

*Fred Mastele-Durham 

Leslie Neikrie-East Haddam 
Cathy Newman-Burlington 

*Loree Osowski-Baltic 

Melissa Quell-Waterbury 
Solene Rodrigue-South Glastonbury 
Tony Roswell-Southbury 
Patricia Roy-Suffield 

*Richard Sams-East Haddam 

*Meg Sautter-Newington 

Reva Seybolt-East Woodstock 
Cindy Shook-Warren 
Pamela Spina-Bolton 
Amy Stegall-Stafford Springs 

 
 

 

Individual Members 
 

Cindi St Laurent-Bethlehem 
Melanie Stone-Coventry 
Kimberly Tuccillo-Prospect 
Howard Tunick-Deep River 
Laurel Urda-Simsbury 
Ann Vinkler-Preston 
Jamison Wallace-New Milford 
Debbi Whitlock-Danbury 
Herbert Zickwolf-Bozrah 

 

Family Members 
Robert & Diane Briggs-Berlin 
Gail & Ron Bunovsky-Monroe 
Sally Christiano Family-Plymouth 

*Cathy & James Clouse-Cheshire 

Cheryl Engels Family-Newtown 
Cindy & Morgan Fields-Lebanon 
Alice Marrinan Family-Oakdale 
Sheryl Morin Family-Madison 
Don & Jean Nordell-East Windsor 
Donald & Leslie Oswald-Clinton 

*Kitt, Terry & Molly Tierney -West Hartford 

Mary Washburn Family-Chaplin 

 

Business Members 
 

All Phase Heating & Cooling Contractors-Moodus 
Blue Horse Equestrian-Woodstock 
Brass Horse Saddles & Tack Shop-Southbury 
Candlelight Farms/Berkshire Equestrian Center-New Milford 
Chasin Tails Photography-Rocky Hill 
Crystal Lake Equestrian Center-Middletown 
East Lyme Agricultural Commission-East Lyme 
Equi-Hooves Barefoot Trimming-Southington 
Express Your Pet-Rocky Hill 
Drafty Pines Farm-Central Village 
Galloway Farm-Glastonbury 
Happy Trails Farm-Danbury 
Jeanne Lewis Gherardi-Wallingford 
Mainagery Farm-Bozrah 
Misty Meadow Farm-Durham 
Secret Whisper Farm-Oxford 
TFA Farms & Landscape-Moodus 
The Refined Equine-Naugatuck 

 

SSuuppppoorrttiinngg  MMeemmbbeerrss  
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The Bethany Horsemen 

President Eric Lehman 203-393-2222  

Cheshire Horse Council                                                         
www.cheshirehorsecouncil.com 

   

CT Dressage & Combined Training 
Association 

www.cdctaonline.com 

 

CT Valley Driving Club 
www.cvdrivingclub.com 

 

 
 

www.eote.net/ctrha/wordpress 

 

 

CT Trail Rides Association 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Sallytheriaut@aol.com 

                 

      
 

Fairfield Bridle Trails Association 
www.fairfieldbridletrails.org 

 
                                                                                                              

 

Litchfield Hills Driving Club                                               
www.litchfieldhillsdrivingclub.org 

 

 
Lower CT River Valley Horsemen                                                                    

www.lcrvhc.org 

       

      HORSE COUNCIL 
   OF GRANBY, Inc. 
 

 

             P. O. BOX 162   

         GRANBY, CT 06035 
 

   

                           

 
www.granbyhorsecouncilct.com 

SSuuppppoorrttiinngg  OOrrggaanniizzaattiioonnss  

http://www.cheshirehorsecouncil.com/
http://www.cdctaonline.com/
http://www.cvdrivingclub.com/
http://www.eote.net/ctrha/wordpress
mailto:Sallytheriaut@aol.com
http://www.fairfieldbridletrails.org/
http://www.litchfieldhillsdrivingclub.org/
http://www.lcrvhc.org/
http://www.granbyhorsecouncilct.com/
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Marlborough Trails & Tails 4-H Club 

               Elida DeLuca  860-563-0443 
www.4-h.uconn.edu 

 

 

Middlebury Bridle Land Association         

 Sylvia Preston     www.middleburybridle.org                
 

 

Mystic Pony Club  
barbarakil@sbcglobal.net  860-464-8644 

nyuc.ponyclub.org/ 

 

 

New England Arabian Trail Organization                                
www.orgsites.com/ct/neato 

 

 

 

Newtown Bridle Lands Association  
www.nblact.com 

 

 

 

North West Draft Horse Association                                
www.northwestctdrafthorse.com 

 

 
 

Pomfret Horse & Trail Association  
www.pomfrethorseandtrail.com 

 

 

 
Reddington Rock Riding Club                                                                  

www.RRRCLUB.ORG 

 
www.tristatehorsemen.com 

 

 

http://www.4-h.uconn.edu/
http://www.middleburybridle.org/
mailto:barbarakil@sbcglobal.net
http://nyuc.ponyclub.org/
http://www.orgsites.com/ct/neato/
http://www.northwestctdrafthorse.com/
http://www.rrrclub.org/
http://www.tristatehorsemen.com/
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CHC would like to encourage horse owners to use the services of our member businesses. 
This will help our industry to prosper. If your business does not appear here, consider 

joining CHC so that we may add your listing as well. This information is made available at 
our trade show booth and on our website.  

Note: Listings in our business directory is a service to our members only, and does not 

necessarily endorse any individual, business, or product. 

   

    
 

BBuussiinneessss  MMeemmbbeerr  DDiirreeccttoorryy  
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860-997-6434  

www.chasintailsphotography.com 
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Lindy Farms of CT, LLC 
Frank Antonacci 

15 Mullen Rd.  Enfield, CT  06082        
 

860-746-3200 
 

frank@lindyfarms.com 

 
 
 

 

Lindy Farms of CT, LLC 
Frank Antonacci 

15 Mullen Rd.  Enfield, CT  06082        
 

860-746-3200 
 

frank@lindyfarms.com 

 
 
 

mailto:frank@lindyfarms.com
mailto:frank@lindyfarms.com
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EQUINE MYOFASCIAL TRIGGER 

POINT THERAPY  

SUE KASMIN, CEMT  
ANSONIA, CT 

ctequinetherapy@att.net 

(203) 209-4825 

www.ctequinetherapy.com 

 

Saw Horse Farm 
Sally Wainman & Sabrina Fecteau 

302 South Road 
Harwinton, CT  06791 

860-485-9926 
sabrina.fecteau@gmail.com 

 

Friendly, family owned & operated boarding 
stable near 2200 acres of state forest trails 

Secret Whisper Farm 
 

Caitlin Family  
236 Park Rd., Oxford 

 
203-881-9196  

 dcatsr@comcast.net 

http://www.ctequinetherapy.com/
mailto:sabrina.fecteau@gmail.com
mailto:dcatsr@comcast.net
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Stead Read 
Dana Stillwell 

168 Mill Lane, Salem, CT  06420 

860-859-0770 
dana@steedread.com 

 

A publication with 30,000 issues distributed monthly to 
over 2050 locations in CT, RI, MA, ME, NH, VT, NY, NJ & 

PA.  It is available by subscription or for free at tack 
shops, feed stores, hardware stores, vet clinics, show 

barns, large equine facilities, and numerous other 
strategic locations. 

 

The Barn Yard 
Great Country Garages 

 
120 West Rd.  Ellington, CT 06029 

 

Let us design & build your next project 

Barns, Shed rows, Run Ins 

860-896-0636 
sales@greatcountrygarages.com 

 

TFA FARMS & LANDSCAPING LLC 
 

Dawn & Tom Andrews 
187 North Moodus Rd., Moodus, CT 06469 

 
Phone & Fax 

860-873-3762 

tfafarms@sbcglobal.net 
 

Stonework, landscaping, compost                     
manure  containers                                                
Custom beef & pork 

TYRONE FARM 
MANAGEMENT, INC. 

Pomfret, CT 06258 

860-928-3647 
Susan Boone 

events@tyronefarm.com 
 

 
 

 
 

************************************************ 

 

 

The Refined Equine, LLC                                
English Saddle Fitting & Reflocking 

 

 
 

Karen Withstandley       www.therefinedequine.com 

203-558-8679      karen@therefinedequine.com 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Zenko Farm 
Joan & Bob Zenko 

181 Bagburn Hill Road ~ Monroe, CT 
 

203-261-7162 
zenko@sbcglobal.net 

mailto:dana@steedread.com
mailto:sales@greatcountrygarages.com
mailto:tfafarms@sbcglobal.net
mailto:events@tyronefarm.com
http://www.therefinedequine.com/
mailto:karen@therefinedequine.com
mailto:203-261-7162zenko@sbcglobal.net
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THE CONNECTICUT HORSE COUNCIL, INC. 
                                              MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION  2012 

 

Membership Classification (Check One)                                                                            
 

   [  ] Individual   $10     [  ] Family   $15         [  ] Student   $8          [  ] Business or Professional   $20      
            
                

      [  ] Club * $20    (1-50)      (51-100)          (101-200)          (201-350)           (351-500)           (500 & up) 
                          1 Delegate     2 Delegates          3 Delegates             4 Delegates              5 Delegates              6 Delegates 

       
    *Note: Club Membership is based on the number of club members and number of delegates for voting privileges.  Please submit this      

                 form with main contact name.  Attach listing of additional delegates with name, address, phone & E-mail address. 

 

         [  ]     NEW     [  ] RENEWAL     Membership decal available        [ ] Static [ ] Sticker 

 Check which one you wish to receive with your membership. Additional decals are available for $1.00 each 
 

How did you hear about the CHC?_______________________________________________________ 

 

CLUB or BUSINESS NAME (if applicable)       ______________________________________________ 

 

NAME_______________________________________________________________________ 

 
STREET_____________________________________________________________________________ 

 

CITY / STATE/ ZIP____________________________________________________________________ 

 

TELEPHONE________________________________EMAIL___________________________________ 

 

NUMBER OF HORSES OWNED:__________ 

 

AREAS OF INTEREST (Please check all that apply) 

 

[  ] Trails     [  ] Zoning     [  ] Booth     [  ] Legislation     [  ] Website    [  ] Emergency/Disaster Preparedness 

    

     [  ] Volunteer Horse Patrol     [  ] Education     [  ] CT Horse 911    

   

I would be willing to serve on a committee of my interest.    [  ] Yes    [  ] No   [  ] More info, please 
 

     I would be willing to have my name listed with CHC Connections as a person to contact in an 

emergency involving horses, or for emergency resources.    [  ] Yes    [  ] No   [  ] More info, please 

 

    Please describe resources/services you would be able to provide on the back of this form. 

      

I wish to join The Connecticut Horse Council, Inc.  

  

 

_______________________________________________________Date______________________ 

                                            Signature 
Make checks payable to: 
The Connecticut Horse Council, Inc.   Telephone:  860-482-9500                           
P.O. Box 57      www.cthorsecouncil.org 

Durham, CT  06422-0057                                                                                                                 (over)   

http://www.cthorsecouncil.com/
http://www.cthorsecouncil.com/
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2012 
 

Connecticut Horse Council Connections is a volunteer network being developed to provide assistance and 

resources to our fellow horse owners in the state during times of natural or man-made disasters, or emergency 
incidents such as fires, loose horses, or trailer accidents.  When there is an incident or emergency situation 

involving horses Connections will be a resource for local fire departments, first response dispatchers, and, as 

they continue to organize, with local CTSART Region Team Leaders.  If you choose to participate in Connections, 

CHC will add your name to our list of people who can be contacted when help is needed.    
 
 
[  ] CHC has my permission to make my name available to my local Fire Department/local Emergency Dispatcher as an 
experienced horseperson to call in the event of an incident involving horse/s. 
 
     My local FD is____________________________________Local Police_________________________________ 
 

 
[  ] CHC has my permission to contact me to provide emergency trailering for horse/s. 
 
     Type/size of vehicle__________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
[  ] CHC has my permission to contact me to provide temporary emergency shelter/housing/paddock space for horses which 
need to be relocated in emergency situations. 
. 
     Describe____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
                 _______________________________________________________________________________    

 
 

                _______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
[  ] CHC has my permission to contact me to provide emergency supplies (feed, bedding, or other) for horses involved in 
emergency incidents. 
 
     Describe________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
 
                 __________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

 
[  ] I am unable to participate at this time but would like to be included in future alerts or mailings. 
 
 
Although not yet mandated by Connecticut statute, the CT State Animal Response Team regions recognize 
the needs of large animals.  CHC remains committed to assisting the five Region Team Leaders in their 
efforts to include horses in their disaster response plans.   
 
[  ] Please give me the contact name of my CTSART Region Team Leader so I can contact him/her. 
 
  
I attest that I am at least 18 years of age and that the information I provide The Connecticut Horse Council, Inc. is true 
and accurate.  I understand that I may, in any particular situation, prudently decline to offer my good faith services.  I 
further understand that The Connecticut Horse Council, Inc. acts only as a conduit for providing this information to 
individuals and/or organizations for the purpose of emergency response, and CHC is not liable for any injury or 
misadventure resulting in my volunteer efforts. 
 
       _____________________________________________ 
       Signature 
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2012-2014 Officers and Board Members 

The Connecticut Horse Council Officers and Board of Directors are elected volunteers who are 
dedicated to helping the equine industry grow. 

  

 President 
  Amy Stegall 
  Stafford Springs, CT  
  860-684-6583 
  president@cthorsecouncil.org 

 1st Vice President 
  Frederick Mastele 
  Durham, CT 0 
  860-349-1200                                          
cecil-b@comcast.net 

 2nd Vice President 
  Diane Marie Ciano 
  Plymouth, CT 
  203-757-1904 
  trails@cthorsecouncil.org 

 3rd Vice President 
  Ron Hocutt 
  East Windsor, CT  
  860-386-6255               
ronald_hocutt@farmfamily.com 

  Treasurer 
  Cheryl Mastele 
  Durham, CT  
  860-349-1200 
  greymist@comcast.net 

Recording Secretary 
  Carol Birdsey 
 Middletown, CT  
 860-344-1804 
membership@cthorsecouncil.org   

Membership Secretary 
 Carol Birdsey 
 Middletown, CT  
 860-344-1804 
membership@cthorsecouncil.org  

  

 Chairman of the Board                                                
Stewart Beckett, III, DVM 
 Glastonbury, CT 
 860-659-0848 
 chip@beckettvet.com 

 Board of Directors: 

 Josephine Barker 
 Plymouth, CT 
 coriana53@msn.com 

 Judy Beliveau 
 Oxford, CT  
 203-888-3975 
 jtbeliveau@msn.com 

 Laurianne Goulet 
 Cromwell, CT  
 860-997-6434                 
CTHorse911@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Meg Sautter 
 Newington, CT 
 860-666-6938 
 newsletter@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Shirley Vicchitto 
 Beacon Falls, CT 
 203-723-1839 
 Ladyozion@yahoo.com 

Steven Vicchitto 
 Beacon Falls, CT 
 203-723-1839 
 Ladyozion@yahoo.com 

  

Committee Chairs: 

 Animal Health and Welfare  
 Laurianne Goulet                                                      
CTHorse911@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Education 
 Amy Stegall    
president@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Legislative 
 Amy Stegall   
president@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Publicity / Newsletter 
 Meg Sautter                
newsletter@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Road Safe 
 Diane Ciano    
trails@cthorsecouncil.org 

Trails 
Diane Ciano   
trails@cthorsecouncil.org 

 Web Site 
 Daisy Gmitter 
 webmaster@cthorsecouncil.org  

 Zoning 
 Amy Stegall   
president@cthorsecouncil.org 

 

  

 

 

mailto:president@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:cecil-b@comcast.net
mailto:trails@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:ronald_hocutt@farmfamily.com
mailto:greymist@comcast.net
mailto:membership@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:membership@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:chip@beckettvet.com
mailto:coriana53@msn.com
mailto:halide@ctequinemassage.com
mailto:LGoulet1@comcast.net
mailto:mmsautter@att.net
mailto:Ladyozion@yahoo.com
mailto:Ladyozion@yahoo.com
http://www.cthorsecouncil.org/committees.html
mailto:LGoulet1@comcast.net
mailto:president@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:president@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:newsletter@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:trails@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:trails@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:webmaster@cthorsecouncil.org
mailto:president@cthorsecouncil.org

